#### COUNCIL

## 23 July 2020

Present:-

Chair: J Mathews Vice-Chair: M Squires

Councillors H Ackland, M Asvachin, Y Atkinson, S Aves, K Ball, S Barker, J Berry, F Biederman, R Bloxham, J Brazil, J Hook, J Brook, C Channon, I Chubb, C Chugg, J Clatworthy, P Colthorpe, A Connett, P Crabb, R Croad, A Davis, A Dewhirst, A Eastman, R Edgell, R Gilbert, B Greenslade, G Gribble, I Hall, R Hannaford, J Hart, J Hawkins, L Hellyer, J Hodgson, G Hook, R Hosking, S Hughes, T Inch, A Leadbetter, J McInnes, B Parsons, R Peart, P Prowse, R Radford, S Randall-Johnson, S Russell, P Sanders, A Saywell, R Scott, D Sellis, M Shaw, C Slade, J Trail, P Twiss, N Way, C Whitton, C Wright and J Yabsley

#### 278 Meeting Processes and Etiquette

The Council received a presentation on how the meeting would run, including processes and etiquette.

#### 279 <u>Election of Chair</u>

Councillor Channon **MOVED** and Councillor Gribble **SECONDED** that Councillor Barker be elected Chair of Devon County Council for the remainder of the municipal year.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

#### **COUNCILLOR BARKER THE CHAIR**

The Chair and Group Leaders expressed their gratitude to the immediate past Chair for his service during his year of office: Councillor Mathews responded.

#### 280 Appointment of Vice Chair

Councillor Scott **MOVED** and Councillor Randall Johnson **SECONDED** that Councillor Trail be appointed Vice Chair of Devon County Council for the ensuing year.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

The Chair, immediate past Chair and Group Leaders thanked the immediate past Vice-Chair for her services and support to the former Chair during her year of office. Councillor Squires responded.

## 281 Appointment of Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Hart, the Leader of the Council, **MOVED** and Councillor Hughes **SECONDED** that Councillor McInnes be appointed Deputy Leader of Devon County Council for the ensuing year.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared **CARRIED**.

#### 282 Cabinet Members and Allocation of Remits

Councillor Hart, the Leader of the Council, MOVED and Councillor Hughes SECONDED:

"that the Council note that the Members shown in the Appendix circulated with the agenda of the meeting have been appointed to the Cabinet and designated as Cabinet Members as indicated therein with the remits shown, to hold office until the date of the Elections in 2021".

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

#### 283 Minutes

The Chair of the Council **MOVED** and it was duly **SECONDED** that the minutes of the meeting held on 20 February 2020 be signed as a correct record.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

#### 284 Announcements

The Chair announced the sad passing away of former County Councillor and Honorary Alderman Mrs Mary Turner MBE on the 15 April 2020. She had been elected to the Council in 1977 and had represented the Tiverton West Division up until 2009. She had also served on Mid Devon District Council for a number of years.

He also reported the death of a second former County Councillor and Honorary Alderman Douglas Hull who had been elected to the Council in 1974 for the former Axminster rural No. 2 Division and then in 1985 until 1989 for the former Axminster Rural Division and again in 2004 for the Axminster Division serving until 2009. He was Vice Chair of the Council in 2008/09 and was a long standing Member of East Devon District Council.

The Chair reported on the new requirements for upper tier Local Authorities from Government to develop Local Outbreak Management Plan's (LOMP) which provided a blueprint for managing coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreaks to protect residents and support the most vulnerable. He announced that Devon had been appointed as a Beacon Council for this work which meant the Council was one of 11 Local Authorities selected by the Government to help lead and share good practice across the region in respect of localised planning for outbreak control.

The Chair also placed on record his thanks and appreciation to all staff and other key partners for their hard work and dedication throughout the last few weeks. There had been some very difficult times and the strength and resilience of many individuals had shone through.

#### 285 Items Requiring Urgent Attention

There was no item raised as a matter of urgency.

#### 286 Appointment of Committees

Councillor Hughes MOVED and Councillor Hannaford SECONDED

- (a) that in accordance with Standing Order 21 the County Council appoints those Committees, Joint Committees and Working Parties/Panels as shown in the Appendix circulated with the agenda with terms of reference set out in the Council's Constitution or set out therein for the period expiring at the date of the quadrennial Elections in 2021;
- (b) that, as required by section 16(1) of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, Members of the Council be appointed as voting members to those Committees. Joint

Committees, Joint Consultative Committees and Working Parties/Panels referred to at (a) above in accordance with the names notified to the Chief Executive by each of the Political Groups represented on the Council, to give effect to the proposed allocation of seats as between political party groups and set out for the time being in the Appendix circulated with the agenda;

- (c) that, and in accordance with the Council's Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the County Council appoints the total numbers of voting (v) or non-voting (nv) members to those Committees, Joint Committees and Working Parties/Panels referred to (a) above as thus denoted in the Appendix (the Council's voting scheme) circulated with the agenda for the period expiring at the date of the quadrennial Elections in 2021;
- (d) that the Chief Executive be authorised to approve such changes to membership of the above bodies detailed in the Appendix circulated as may be notified from time to time by the relevant political group to which those seats have been allocated by the Council;
- (e) that additional Members of Scrutiny Committees, Highways and Traffic Orders Committees, the Standards Committee and the Farms Estate Committee as detailed in the aforementioned Appendix (or to be nominated by those bodies listed thereon) be appointed for the period expiring at the date of the quadrennial elections in 2021 or as otherwise shown (subject to any change notified by the nominating body) or, in the case of parent governor representatives on the Children's Scrutiny Committee, following a ballot of eligible parent governors.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

## 287 <u>Appointment of Chairs and Vice-Chairs of Committees</u>

Councillor Hughes MOVED and Councillor Way SECONDED:

"that Members shown in the Appendix circulated with the agenda for the meeting be appointed Chair's and Vice-Chair's of Committees as indicated therein to hold office until the date of the quadrennial elections in 2021".

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

## 288 <u>Public Participation: Petitions, Questions and Representations</u>

There was no petition received from a member of the public.

There was no question from a Member of the public.

In accordance with the Council's Public Participation Rules, the Council received and acknowledged oral representations made by Ms Spurr on how the climate emergency is portrayed on the council web site and that it should be given a greater prominence.

The Chair thanked Ms Spurr for her contribution, acknowledging that Members of the Council had heard the representation.

## 289 <u>Petitions from Members of the Council</u>

There was no Petition received from a Member of the Council.

#### 290 Questions from Members of the Council

In accordance with the Council's Procedure Rules, the Leader and relevant Cabinet Members provided written responses to 19 questions submitted by Members of the Council relating to the following issues;

- delivery of the ND20 (Willingcott to Knowle section of the Tarka Trail) and relevant funding sources;
- safer cycling including air quality and section 14 notices;
- the E4 cycle routes including completion and funding;
- protocols in care homes (including the testing of residents and workers) in relation to COVID 19 infections;
- residents of care homes and the potential for a main carer to be considered a key worker and subject to the same testing regime/protocols;
- domiciliary care workers, PPE protection and testing regimes;
- the safe reopening of pre-schools, schools and colleges and measures in place for staff support as well as educational disadvantage, online learning and holiday hunger;
- the meaning of the prospectus 'Team Devon' for dealing with Devon's economic recovery from the impact of Covid 19;
- the relationship between a number of organisations including the Council, Heart of the South West Local Enterprise Partnership, Team Devon, Local Enterprise Partnership Scrutiny, Resilience Forum, Brexit Resilience and Opportunities Group (BROG) and the Greater Exeter Strategic Plan;
- how the above organisations would work together to develop a recovery strategy and implementation plan for Devon to deal with COVID 19 and leaving the EU;
- governance arrangements for scrutinising 'Team Devon';
- terms of reference for 'Team Devon';
- the 'Team Devon' prospectus and the intended funding applications;
- how the prospectus related to the funding for Heart of the South West 'shovel ready' projects already identified by the Heart of the South West;
- impact of COVID on the economic development budget;
- numbers of agricultural workers required to ensure seasonal crops harvest and the survival of farms, the effect on local farms and agriculture by Covid-19 and Brexit, appropriate PPE and safe working systems;
- the sale of the former Civic Centre building in Barnstaple;
- progress with Government in obtaining additional funding to reimburse the County Council for additional costs incurred due to the pandemic; and
- consultations on the Greater Exeter Strategic Plan and sustainable travel and access infrastructure improvements (especially in Mid Devon).

The Leader and relevant Cabinet Members also responded orally, as appropriate, to any supplementary questions arising therefrom.

[NB: A copy of the questions and answers are available on the website and any supplementary questions and answers may be observed through the webcast of this meeting – see Notes below]

## 291 <u>Cabinet Member Reports</u>

The Council received reports from the relevant Cabinet Members on specific issues upon which they had been asked to comment, as set out below:

#### (a) Policy, Corporate and Asset Management

Councillor Hart circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Dewhirst, on payment of Part 1 compensation claims to residents living along the line of the South Devon Highway. The Leader said that unfortunately, progress on resolving the compensation claims for the South

Devon Link Road had been slower than hoped, although some payments had been made. COVID had impacted on the progress as a number of site meetings were required and some agents were situated outside of the area. There were still a number of queries that needed to be resolved and additional noise measurements to be taken. The survey work was currently scheduled for September.

He also commented, as requested by Councillor Connett, on reorganisation of Local Government in Devon in terms of Unitary Council(s) in the County and was asked to give his view on the retention of the current system of district and county councils. The Leader highlighted that a White Paper was expected from Government on this matter and therefore the contents of this needed to be examined carefully before drawing any conclusions. However, the Leader said it was important that future actions of any Council in Devon needed to take into account the needs and interests of the people of Devon.

#### (b) Community, Public Health, Transportation and Environment

Councillor Croad circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Hook on the Councils Public Health Annual Report "Planetary and Human Health", the sections relating to 'Disease' and the impacts of human contact with animals, contaminated food and water and climate change. The Cabinet Member reported on the current position with Lyme Disease in the County and also the projected risk of malaria transmission, with Devon's coastal communities at particular risk, what was being done currently and planned works to combat the threat from the infections.

In terms of action to combat Lyme Disease, the Report focussed on the Tick Surveillance Scheme (set up by Public Health England (PHE) in 2005) which helped PHE detect the presence of species not normally resident in the UK and the Council's use of PHE's 'Be Tick Aware Toolkit' to increase knowledge of tick exposure, the potential health risks and to promote the adoption of preventative behaviours.

In relation to Malaria, PHE ran a nationwide Mosquito Surveillance Project to develop and update our understanding of the status, distribution and abundance of potential endemic vector species. The National Contingency Plan for Invasive Mosquitos outlined the actions to be taken at a local level in the event of detecting non-native invasive mosquito species in England. There were currently no local authority mosquito surveillance sites in Devon other than surveillance of a used tyre importer which was visited twice a year by the PHE medical entomology service to provide specialist support and assurance.

He then reported on the Independent Medicines and Medical Device Safety Review, as requested by Councillor Hannaford, which had focussed on a number women's health issues which had contributed to personal suffering and life changing events and how many women and children had been affected in Devon. The Cabinet Member commented that the Review was commissioned to assess the use of three medical interventions across the NHS (Primodos, sodium valproate and pelvic mesh) where patients' concerns had been dismissed. Primodos was withdrawn 40 years ago and in January 2020 the Department of Health and Social Care launched the valproate pregnancy prevention programme (<a href="https://www.gov.uk/drug-safety-update/valproate-epilim-depakote-pregnancy-prevention-programme-updated-educational-materials">https://www.gov.uk/drug-safety-update/valproate-epilim-depakote-pregnancy-prevention-programme-updated-educational-materials</a>). NHS Devon Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) had been involved in the work around pelvic mesh safety over the last two years. The CCG did not hold patient-specific information so could not give numbers, but were aware of one group of affected women and had been involved in supporting both the hospital provider and the patient group, directly and via Healthwatch.

The Care Quality Commission (CQC) would be working with the CCG to start planning the responses to the recommendations made in the Cumberledge Report. More information was awaited which detailed the national improvement programme and how local areas would take forward the recommendations and report on progress. The Council would work with the CCG to ensure that recommendations were implemented, both specific to these issues and in

general terms, recognising the Council's commitment to - and championing of - equality and diversity.

He responded to Councillor Hook on the engagement of the Council with travelling communities, commenting that there was not a single 'Traveller Community', rather a diverse range of groups with diverse needs (e.g. lack of suitable accommodation). There was strong engagement with the District Councils as housing and planning authorities and District Councils had established an increasing network of Traveller Community Forums which focussed on local permanent needs. The County Council was strongly engaged with all of these.

In the absence of such provision, there had been nowhere for people to stop in an authorised way which in turn gave rise to headlines about people stopping in high profile, unsuitable locations.

The County Council's role in the peninsula group had led to a consistent, coordinated approach to movements during pandemic restrictions and the group would continue to meet, discuss and explore different ways of working to lead to better outcomes for Travelling communities.

#### (c) Economy and Skills

Councillor Gilbert circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Atkinson on the UK's receipt of structural funding (£2.1 billion per year) as a Member of the European Union and the impact on and how Devon was expected to fare under the new Shared Prosperity Fund (SPF). The Cabinet Member's Report highlighted that the current EU funds had been underwritten by Government and all Devon's EU supported programmes were unaffected. Currently, there were no details on the application, use, allocation and requirements for the UKSPF. The Council had contributed to consultations on the use of the fund and had engaged with a range of partners to ensure that Devon was no worse off and that resources were allocated based on evidence of need and were applied to address inequalities.

The Cabinet Member also provided a written Report in response to Councillor Atkinson in relation to the recommendations of the Fawcett Society and the gendered impact of Covid-19 in Devon. The Report said that the Council did not have a full picture of the gender impact from Covid-19, although the impact had been greater on the male workforce. There had been a commissioned study (with SW Councils), the draft of which indicated this matter by virtue of the types of sectors most impacted from the pandemic. In terms of economic recovery, this would not be even across the County and some sectors (e.g. tourism) would take longer to recover, as well as some rural districts identified as particularly vulnerable.

The data HMRC on take up and use of the national Job Retention Scheme and Self-Employed Income Support Scheme showed nationally there was a stronger reliance from men than women. The data was only available currently at the national level. The Report outlined the number of male and female employees affected through these two schemes.

#### (d) Highways Management

Councillor Hughes circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Connett on the publication of a list of all the requests made by County Councillors, Parish and Town councils and residents for cycle and walking scheme projects, post Covid-19, and why they were refused. Councillor Hughes confirmed he was happy to prepare and publish such a list and circulate. He outlined that 101 applications had been received and sifted according to a number of criteria including the DfT criteria. He added that 11 schemes had met the criteria and were approved.

He also reported, as requested by Councillor Greenslade, on consultation in Barnstaple relating to traffic regulations in the town, highlighting that both local Members were consulted before proceeding with the temporary emergency active travel measures in the town. In

response to the proposal of temporary measures on the A3125 Longbridge, the measure was subsequently dropped.

Members had been consulted to confirm that the temporary pedestrianisation measures proposed for the town centre had been supported but highlighted the need to replace the disabled parking spaces. The measures in place were temporary traffic orders, however, any consideration of permanent measures would be subject to a further consultation and approval by the Highways and Traffic Orders Committee.

He also responded to questions on the Active Travel Funding and tranche two of this funding stream.

#### (e) Children's Services and Schools

Councillor McInnes circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Greenslade, on the readiness of Devon Schools to reopen to all pupils in September and the position with financial penalties for parents who were concerned about sending children back to school. The Report highlighted that early years settings, schools and colleges had been putting in place proportionate protective measures for children and staff, as laid out in the revised DfE guidance to minimise the risks of coronavirus (COVID-19) transmission as well as the processes in the event of anyone developing symptoms while at school. All schools were undertaking a health and safety risk assessment.

Parents and carers of children of compulsory school age, had a legal duty to provide their child with an education and the Local Authority would work with parents to support children back into schools. Where children were not able to attend school (due to medical and/or public health advice), the absence would not be penalised.

The Cabinet Member also responded to questions on a response to his letter to Government, the current position with Education, Care and Health Plans (ECHP's) and the impact on transitions and additional funding for schools to assist with space and additional buildings.

## (f) <u>Infrastructure Development and Waste</u>

Councillor Davis circulated a Report, as requested by Councillor Connett, on the quality of information provided to residents by Jacobs with regard to works on the A379 near Matford Mews. She outlined the normal practices for alerting residents and businesses as well local Members and the Parish Council. In this case, there had been technical issues with a phone number provided, but Jacobs had resolved the issue and had also set up a mobile phone number which Local Members and the Parish Council had been made aware of should any future issues arise.

#### 292 Minutes

The Chair of the Council **MOVED** and it was **SECONDED** that in accordance with Standing Order 30, Standing Order 13.2 be suspended to permit the minutes of all Committee's to be formally moved by the Chair of the Council and subsequently adopted.

The Motion was put to the vote and declared **CARRIED**.

The Chair of the Council then **MOVED** and it was duly **SECONDED** that the Minutes of the under-mentioned meetings of Committees be approved

Appeals Committee - 20 February, 9 March 2020 &

13 July 2020

Audit Committee - 27 February 2020

Investment & Pension Fund Committee - 28 February & 19 June 2020 Including minute 180 relating to the voting rights for union representation on the committee

Public Rights of Way Committee - 5 March 2020

Development Management Committee - 18 March 2020 Standards Committee (Assessment Sub) - 7 July 2020 Appointments & Remuneration Committee - 21 July 2020

Health & Adult Care Scrutiny - 12 March & 16 July 2020 Children's Scrutiny - 16 March & 9 June 2020

Corporate Infrastructure & Regulatory - 24 June 2020

Services Scrutiny

The Motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

## 293 Scrutiny Annual Report 2019/20

The Council received and endorsed the 2019/20 Annual Report summarising the activities and investigations undertaken by each of the Council's three Scrutiny Committees during the course of the year, the outcomes arising and the continuing challenges and development of the Scrutiny role over that period.

The Report also highlighted the publication of the long awaited statutory guidance for Scrutiny and the actions taken in response to that. In addition, that each Committee now had a Standing Overview Group, including the dedicated Climate Change Group, acting as a critical friend to support how Devon took forward its actions in response to the climate emergency.

The Chair of the Corporate Infrastructure and Regulatory Services Scrutiny Committee paid tribute, on behalf of the Chairs of Scrutiny Committees, to the efforts of all Members involved in the work of those Committees and Task Groups and to the support provided by Officers to facilitate the work of Scrutiny in Devon; advocating the continuing value of a strong, independent, Scrutiny function to advise the Council. The other Scrutiny Committee Chairs endorsed those remarks.

In associating himself with the above remarks the Leader of the Council also expressed his thanks to the Council's Scrutiny Committees for the advice they had given to the Cabinet over the last year.

[NB: A copy of the Annual Report was available on the website at <a href="https://democracy.devon.gov.uk/documents/s30368/2019-2020%20Scrutiny%20Annual%20Report.pdf">https://democracy.devon.gov.uk/documents/s30368/2019-2020%20Scrutiny%20Annual%20Report.pdf</a>)

## 294 <u>Totnes and Littlehempston Cycle / Footpath Scheme and the Council's Cycling</u> and Multiuse Trail (Minute 275 of 20 February 2020)

Pursuant to County Council Minute 275 of 20<sup>th</sup> February 2020 relating to the Notice of Motion set out below as previously submitted and formally moved and seconded by Councillor Hodgson that:

'That the proposed Cycle and footpath link scheme between Totnes and Littlehempston be added to the County Council's current Cycling and Multiuse Trail strategy as this will

- 1. provide an important non-vehicular link between Totnes and its adjacent parish and village centre in Littlehempston
- 2. support the SHDC A385 Air Quality Management Action Plan (it is listed as an action) to address traffic congestion and air quality in Totnes and environs,
- 3. complete an important missing link of the national NC2 cycle route (which when complete will link Dover in Kent with St Austell in Cornwall) supporting commuters as well as tourism

4. thereby support DCC's declaration of a climate emergency

and having had regard to the advice of the Cabinet set out in Minute 478 of 11 March 2020:

Councillor Hart **MOVED** and Councillor McInnes **SECONDED** that the Cabinet's advice be accepted and that;

- (a) no further work is undertaken on investigating whether the footbridge could be used by the public and the development of a multi-use trail to Littlehempston and Newton Abbot; and
- (b) Compulsory Purchase Order for Bulliver Bridge should not be pursued as it cannot be justified.

The amendment in the name of Councillor Hart was then put to the vote and declared **CARRIED**.

Councillor Hodgson then **MOVED** and Councillor Shaw **SECONDED** that the Motion be amended to read as follow:

- (a) that Council be recommended to reconsider the Cabinet Recommendation in the light of the new health and wellbeing needs brought about by the COVID-19 pandemic; and
- (b) support local initiatives for multiuse trail routes from Totnes to Littlehempston (and on to Newton Abbot) and Totnes to Stoke Gabriel (and on to Torbay) through Government funding that seeks to implement Active Travel measures that will assist behaviour changes through increased safe pedestrian and cycling provision.

The amendment in the name of Councillor Hodgson was then put to the vote and declared **LOST**.

Councillor Hook then **MOVED** and Councillor Dewhirst **SECONDED** that the Motion amended by the addition of (c) as outlined below;

(c) In the interest of maintaining this scheme and keeping this motion alive, this authority enters into negotiations with the royal engineers and invites them to undertake a training exercise by constructing a bailey bridge across the River Dart in an appropriate position, thus satisfying local Members' ambition to keep this scheme alive.

The amendment in the name of Councillor Hook was then put to the vote and declared LOST.

The motion in the name of Councillor Hart was then put to the vote and declared CARRIED.

# 295 Support to Town and Parish Councils and Speed Awareness Signs (Minute 277 of 20 February 2020)

Pursuant to County Council Minute 277 of February 2020 relating to the Notice of Motion set out below as previously submitted and formally moved and seconded by Councillor Connett that:

Parish and Town Councils across Devon should be supported in providing the popular 'flashing or vehicle activated speed awareness' signs in their communities and the current fog of bureaucracy imposed by Devon County Council is ended. We call for a simpler system to help and support our local communities tackle concerns about speeding vehicles by giving our local Highways Officers the authority to agree

the number and location of the 'vehicle activated speed awareness' signs with Parish and Town Councils."

and having had regard to the advice of the Cabinet set out in Minute 490 of 8 April 2020:

Councillor Hart **MOVED** and Councillor McInnes **SECONDED** that the Cabinet's advice be accepted and that Council note that the process by which Parish and Town Councils can fund and install their own VAS (Vehicle Activated Signs) be reviewed as part of the work of the Traffic Speed Project Group.

The amendment in the name of Councillor Hart was then put to the vote and declared **CARRIED** and subsequently thereafter also **CARRIED** as the substantive motion.

### 296 <u>Future Meetings and Commitment to Increased Virtual Meetings</u>

Councillor Biederman MOVED and Councillor Shaw SECONDED

'That Devon County Council make a commitment to holding more virtual meetings, briefings and task groups post Covid-19. They have clearly been very successful, have made a huge saving to the Council in budgetary terms and they also help in the Council's climate emergency aims, by reducing our carbon footprint. Council therefore asks the Procedures Committee to consider a Report on meetings in the future and what Committees, briefings and task groups could meet virtually.

In accordance with Standing Order 6(6) the Notice of Motion was referred, without discussion, to the Cabinet for consideration.

## 297 Diversity and Council Policy

Councillor Connett MOVED and Councillor Way SECONDED

This notice of motion acknowledges the current situation facing underrepresented groups in Devon and seeks to support the work that is taking place UK wide to tackle racism and discrimination. Statistical data shows that individuals from Black Asian & Minority Ethnic (BAME) communities are underrepresented at every level in UK society, facing issues around social and economic mobility, and educational attainment, particularly affected by implicit racial bias and institutional racism.

Council recognises the contributions of individuals from BAME communities in society, business, and infrastructure across Devon both now and historically, and will not shy away from work which seeks to remove barriers, tackle prejudice and address inequality. In doing so the council calls for:

- The review of Devon County Council's HR and Equalities practices and the inclusion of regular training for councillors and staff, to ensure the needs of under-represented groups are met through addressing poverty and encouraging economic and social mobility.
- Work with Schools, Academies, Trusts and educationalists in Devon to explore the prospect of making changes the curriculum to include BAME experiences, contributions, and the FACTs of History, throughout the year.
- Explore the possibility of an education transformation project in conjunction with schools that creates a suite of curriculum resources specific to Devon's history.
- Lobby Government to invest and resource changes to the curriculum across the UK through the support of organisations such as The Black Curriculum and via associated campaigns.

- An advisory board put in place linked to the Equality Impact Assessment for the Covid -19 recovery plan, to connect the experiences of BAME individuals within the community with the aim of driving forward positive change.
- Encourage County-based organisations to contribute to diversity and social mobility through reviewing the Councillor Locality Grant criteria to ensure it can include (but not exclusively); projects that contribute to addressing inequalities and raising educational attainment within under-represented groups.

In accordance with Standing Order 6(6) the Notice of Motion was referred, without discussion, to the Cabinet for consideration.

## 298 Black Lives Matter Campaign

Councillor Wright MOVED and Councillor Shaw SECONDED

This Council welcomes the peaceful protests against the murder of George Floyd at the hands of a police officer, including those organised in Barnstaple, Ilfracombe, Exeter and Plymouth - and the way these have brought to light how this much of this country's wealth was built on slavery and other racial oppression.

This Council acknowledges the recent further pain caused to the BAME community, by the Windrush Scandal.

This Council acknowledges too, that the only way this deep historical wound can be healed is by people in high profile positions (especially politicians) proving that they are listening with compassion to the BAME community – and taking necessary action.

This Council resolves to pledge its support for the Black Lives Matter campaign by:

- taking a lead among public organisations in Devon to seek out opportunities to promote and celebrate the work in Devon by BAME people, both in the past and currently.
- Inviting every Devon County Councillor to:
  - 1. show leadership and support for people of colour in Devon, individually supporting the Black Lives Matter movement, using whichever public platform they feel most comfortable with;
  - 2. speak with people from the BAME community in their wards to determine what are the issues of concern for them and take the necessary steps to resolve those issues:
- Writing to the Secretary of State for Education urging him to:
  - review the primary school, GCSE and A Level national curriculum with a view
    to ensuring that the historical record of the British Empire is treated in a way
    which fully takes account of slavery, the actions and views of historical
    figures and other oppressive experiences of BAME people, many of whose
    descendents are now part of our community.
  - 4. show compassion and understanding by starting a national debate led by the BAME community, which seeks to define racism, the impacts of it in today's society - and demonstrate how we can all help people of colour feel fully included and welcomed in the UK (this could be part of the current government review).

- 5. identify a Cabinet minister champion for the BAME community.
- inviting Devon town/parish/city councils to review any landmarks, street names or statues that implicitly celebrate slavery, with a view to clarifying their history, such as the historical plaque in Exmouth for slave trader, John Colleton, who also has three streets named after him in Exeter.

NB. Motion created with students at The Kings School, especially young BAME people.

In accordance with Standing Order 6(6) the Notice of Motion was referred, without discussion, to the Cabinet for consideration.

## 299 <u>A Better Future For Local Government - Leadership and Finances</u>

Councillor Hannaford MOVED and Councillor Ackland SECONDED

#### **Council Notes**

Local Councils have seen a huge reduction of £16 billion in core grant from central Government over the last 10 years and this is now a critical tipping point.

In spite of this, in the face of the global pandemic, councils including Devon County Council have been proactively working with the NHS, Public Health England, blue light services, supporting forums, local community volunteers, and other agencies, through the Local Resilience Forum to keep people safe from Covid19.

DCC has brought and distributed personal protective equipment (PPE), and helped set up logistical operations with others, to deliver medicine and food across wide geographies, and make sure vulnerable and older people receive the care and support they need, and crucially keep our children safe.

We have yet to work through the long term impacts that this will have on Devon's economy, schools, health services, and the most vulnerable people – Devon's 20% poorest communities, those with long term disabilities and mental health issues, and our black, Asian and minority ethnic (BAME) communities.

In Devon we are now facing unprecedented levels of financial burdens unless the costs of dealing with the pandemic are properly reimbursed by central government.

#### **Council Believes**

A new relationship must emerge between national, regional and local government that is based on central government's genuine belief that local is best. Our local response to the pandemic has demonstrated only local government working with its partners has the intimate understanding of our communities, places, people and services to do this effectively.

Let this be the 'new normal' a relationship between local and central government roles

DCC and our local government partners must have the finance and ability to fully respond in this new environment and to the social, educational, public health and economic impacts of COVID-19, to find effective and efficient local solutions.

Councils have a significant opportunity and role to do things differently now in developing;

- a sustainable net zero carbon economy working with the South West (HotSW)
   Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) and business leaders
- reliable broadband to the whole of Devon
- sustainable transport and enhancing our cycling and walking infrastructure
- an integrated social and health care system
- agile and flexible working
- skills for all ages.
- significant investment in the supply of social and affordable housing

#### **Council Resolves**

Devon County Council's approach for future actions must not only incorporate these seven key needs outlined but also seek more devolved powers. They must do this through representation to central government and our local members of parliament to acquire the necessary legislative and budgetary changes. Local government could then provide greater community leadership so that here in Devon we can better serve our people.

In accordance with Standing Order 6(6) the Notice of Motion was referred, without discussion, to the Cabinet for consideration.

#### [NOTES:

The Minutes of this meeting and of any Committee referred to above (together with minutes of the Council's Cabinet, Health & Wellbeing Board and Pension Board which while not part of the formal Agenda of this meeting are available on the County Council's Website.

Minutes should be read in association with any Reports or documents referred to therein, for a complete record. A recording of the webcast of this meeting will also available to view for up to 12 months from the date of the meeting, at <a href="http://www.devoncc.public-i.tv/core/portal/home">http://www.devoncc.public-i.tv/core/portal/home</a>